Minutes of the Michigan Bird Records Committee Meeting

30 April 2023
Brighton, Michigan
Members present: Scott Terry, Chairperson; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Brendan Klick, Geoff Malosh, Chace Scholten
Members absent: Louis Dombroski, Brad Murphy, Andrew Simon
The meeting was called to order by Terry at 0719 EDT.
Resubmissions

From Round 195:

2022-1210-02

Neotropic Cormorant (one individual, two already accepted)

Some members felt Trombley’s photo “NECO6” from 1 October 2022 showed three similarly shaped and sized cormorants.  While similar, others argued that no field marks were visible on these individuals, making it difficult to make a definitive identification.  Further, since hybrids with Double-crested Cormorant have been documented, some visible field marks or written details would have been helpful.

2022-1210-08

Neotropic Cormorant


Some members felt the photos showed a smaller cormorant, while others argued its larger size compared to a nearby Herring Gull actually felt larger than expected for Neotropic Cormorant.  The browner underparts suggested Neotropic Cormorant, but others argued there was a hint of orange in the lores.  The position of the head and neck made it difficult to accurately assess the shape of the gular pouch.  Dissenting members felt this was likely just a Double-crested Cormorant, but that a hybrid could not be eliminated from consideration.

From Round 196:

1982-3550-02

Prairie Falcon


Documentation consisted of a copy of an old article that contained a photograph, as well as some letters detailing the circumstances of the record.  An injured falcon was captured, rehabilitated, and eventually released.  Dissenting members felt the photograph did not show enough features to confidently identify the falcon.  Others, though, felt more comfortable with the circumstances, feeling that since the bird was in the hand, the identification was almost certainly correct.

2022-6070-08

Western Tanager

The observer described a bright yellow tanager with two wing bars.  A dissenting member cited the frequency that young Scarlet Tanagers get confused as Western Tanagers, due to the presence of wing bars on some individuals.  Further, the lack of any details on the back pattern, on what the observer claimed was a male Western Tanager that lacked any red on the face, also caused some concern.  A male Western Tanager should show a dark back, but no details were provided.  Lastly, the report was submitted over four months after the sighting, making some members nervous.  Other members, though, felt the bright yellow plumage, two wing bars, and described vocalization all fit Western Tanager best.
New Items
Discussion, nomination, and election of a new member


In March, Skye Haas decided it was in his best interest to resign from the Committee.  All present wanted to recognize Haas for his many years of service.


After a quick discussion, Byrne nominated David Pavlik to fill this new vacancy; the motion was seconded by Scholten.  Pavlik was unanimously selected to join the Committee.  Terry will now be elevated to full member status, Klick will move to first alternate, and Pavlik will start as second alternate.
Species status update


Byrne shared some additional status changes as of the completion of 2022:

1) Limpkin was added to the state list with Accidental status.
2) American Three-toed Woodpecker moved from Accidental to Casual status.

Website update


Terry has continued to work on the website.  The photo pages are updated through Round 195 and he will start working on Round 196 soon.  Limpkin will need to be added to the various state lists and the older minutes that Malosh recently scanned still need to be uploaded.
Michigan Audubon Society update

Since the December meeting, Michigan Audubon has agreed to cover the annual cost of the Michigan Bird Records Committee website.  They also expressed interest in having a truncated version of the annual Actions Articles published in the Jack Pine Warbler, along with shorter “highlight” articles that touch on seasonal rarities.  Another idea that came up was to provide articles on the many first state records from the past few years.  Malosh indicated that he’d be willing to work on some short articles.  Terry will reconnect with Michigan Audubon about deadlines and publishing requirements.  Lastly, there has been a renewed interest in publishing an updated Michigan checklist.  Byrne provided an updated version in January 2022 and agreed to provide additional edits to get things up to date.
New Business
Southern Lapwing review

Terry indicated that he needs to compile the various pieces of data/information that he acquired in regards to the Southern Lapwing record.  Once compiled, Byrne said he was ready to send the record out for review.  However, Terry was not able to secure any flight logs or information on incoming planes.  Members expressed interest in still pursuing this information, so Terry agreed to make another attempt.

Red-tailed Hawk subspecies


Terry raised the question of whether we should be reviewing claims of Red-tailed Hawk subspecies like Harlan’s and Krider’s.  He expressed frustration in the variability of field marks and standards across the various field guides, wondering whether these forms can truly be identified.  Others argued that some extremes do fit the literature, but that many others will be less clear and that we should still be reviewing them.
Google Drive for identification articles/links


Terry set up a Google Drive for members to share valuable articles, etc. they encounter during the review process.  It was also discussed that sharing such articles during the review process would be helpful to other members.  For this resource to work, though, members need to take the time to share their resources.

The meeting was adjourned at 0846 EDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC
